St Matthew and St James Organisation Reports
Baptism Team
We continue to have a team of baptism visitors who visit families in the parish, and occasionally outside the parish, to prepare families for the baptism of their children.  During 2017, we visited 15 families for 17 children’s baptisms and 2 adult baptisms; baptisms were mainly for babies, but also for a few older children. Vestry hours continue to be led by Team Rector, Revd Alan Kennedy, whereby families meet Alan and myself and are given opportunity to discuss their application and ask questions for which only clergy could answer. These meetings are according to need and by the end of 2017, four had been held. 
Baptism services in 2017 continued to run in a different manner. Services continued to take place at 12.30pm with several families being offered baptism at the same time. The services were every other month on 4th Sunday so for 2017, it was January 22nd , March 26th, May 28th , July 23rd, September 24th, and November 26th, so 6 services in total. At time of writing, we have been running this system of service at 12.30pm for three years now and it seems popular with families.
We aim to make it more of a celebration for the families with a balloon given to each child at the end of the baptism service. Each family who have attended the 12.30 service then return to the JAM service at 10am in a subsequent week to receive the ‘welcome’ from the congregation plus then receive the baptism certificate, candle and a gift of a book. 
As baptism visitors, we prepare the families for the baptism service, but we also try to inform them of activities going on in Church which may encourage them to grow in their faith.  Some of the families we have worked with over the last few years have now brought their children to church and are regular attenders at JAM, or attend CAMEO. During 2018, we hope to build on the success of the services in last three years and that we can continue to be able to give this encouragement to all the families visited. One major change in 2018 is that the 12.30pm service will be on the 3rd Sunday and the welcome on the 4th Sunday in JAM service at 10am. 
However, this cannot be done without the support of the current visitors: in particular, Alison Franklin, Leigh Penrhyn-Lowe, and Maggie Swinson. I must also thank Margaret Hughes for the preparation of the certificates- she has done this quietly and without recognition for many years, and I am grateful for her input and diligence.

Thanks also to Dorothy Bush and Clare Fay for their visitor work over the years.

I also particularly thank our Wardens, Yvonne Watson, Sue Bishop (till April 2017) and Dawn Spiller (from April 2017), who have taken it in turns to operate the sound desk, and stay to lock up after the service, often not getting away till after 2pm, and also Colin Porter who has provided music to accompany the proceedings. 
If anyone is interested in becoming a Baptism Visitor, which would involve about 3-6 home visits in a year, please contact me. 



Jeanette Hindley

CAMEO

This group has been running for approximately 30 years. It is a church-run community group for children from birth to primary school age. We offer a warm welcome, with crafts, songs and story time, drinks and cake/biscuits, and a chat to any parent or grandparent who may find them-selves looking after children on their own. We have a group of our own church Grans who either bring their Grandchildren or come along with their family, and this is a great help, as they add a warmth and enthusiasm for each session.

This year Cameo has about 10 adults who attend weekly; mostly mums but also grandparents and friends of families. We have always been blessed with families who have faithfully enjoyed our group and come back with each subsequent child.

We have six ladies who faithfully help us by making and serving tea and refreshments and we are grateful for their commitment and time that they offer to help us each Tuesday afternoon. We continue with our structured afternoon’s play songs and crafts. Lesley continues to wonderfully come up with interesting craft sessions, which connect with our story times. This is a lovely communal part of our session.

Our songs and story time tends to include more Jesus songs than in the past and also chances for giving thanks; this has met with favourable comments from a number of the regular Mums. We do not apologise that we are a Christian group and that Christian teaching is a part of what we do. When Kacey is not around to lead this, we are grateful to Lis (Hughes) and recently, Sue Harris, who have led the songs and story time. 

We often have new families come to us and they are warmly welcomed by us and our lovely regulars; they hear about Cameo from the Mummy and Me magazine, or from Mums Net and through word of mouth. We encourage a very friendly, social atmosphere and make every effort to talk to and include all who come, particularly those who come on their own. We have been and continue to be blessed with lots of friendships, past and present, and we pray that we will continue to be a blessing to our community. We have moved into the garden/café area which is a lovely place to meet. It is bright and warm but also practical, the tea ladies are able to be there with us and this is a plus for all. Our store cupboards are easily accessible which makes, setting up and putting away at the end of the session, great news for Lesley and me! 

We continue to thank God that he has chosen us to do his work at Cameo.

Blessings 

Leigh Penrhyn-Lowe   

The Children’s Society

The congregation of St. Matthew & St. James in 2017 raised a total of £3,169.77, in order to provide the vital funds that The Children’s Society depends on to reach out to so many children needing support. The figure exceeded the total raised in 2016 by £117.17.

The Children’s Society has over 130,000 supporters with a collection box in their home, collectively raising over £2 million each year.  The house boxes are The Children’s Society’s main source of income and these funds help thousands of vulnerable children and young people in need of practical and emotional support.  In 2017 St. Matthew & St. James was able to provide £942.29 thanks to the dedication of both the people who have been collecting their coins for many years and those new to the Church who have taken a box for the first time.  The pennies soon accumulate into very significant amounts, without which the Charity would cease to exist.

It is also very important to note that a significant number of people give via direct debit and even a very small amount can make such a big difference to a child who will grow up knowing that somebody cares enough to alter the course of their life in a positive way.

The old round £1 ceased to be legal tender on 16th October 2017.  A special collection box was placed in Church leading up to this date for people to donate any old coins they had and the sum of £71.00 was received.

The Christingle Service as usual was held on Christmas Eve and it was a pleasure to see the Children and adults taking part.  £800.70 was made including money raised on the evening and donations handed in a few days after the service.  A lot of preparation goes into organising the Christingle Service on the part of the children and leaders in teaching songs, readings and performances on the evening, preparing costumes and props and those who prepare the Christingles during the afternoon on the day of the service.  Every person has an important role in making this service the success it is each year; for many it is the start of Christmas.
Throughout 2017 many generous donations were received from both groups within Church and individuals, these amounted to a phenomenal £1,355.78.

St. Matthew & St. James has always been blessed with generous, caring people in the congregation and I would like to thank everybody for their continued support and donations which have changed the lives of so many children over the years in a positive way, who would otherwise have found themselves in unbelievably difficult situations.

Yvonne Watson
Childrens’ Sunday groups- aka ‘JAM’
During this past year as in the previous one, we have been in a time of change and once again, I believe God is doing great things through His Holy Spirit.
In January 2017, we began to teach the children at the back of church because the halls were being renovated. We all, adults and children, worshipped in song and prayer together and sometimes we had a short general lesson from the ‘Celebration Stations’ teaching material. Then, we split into groups, adults at the front and children and leaders at the back, sitting at tables. Almost immediately our numbers began to grow as both children and parents were excited about our lively, new Jam Service and were telling friends and family about it. The new teaching material from ‘Celebration Stations’ was well received by the children. We used this teaching material until the end of July. In August, we were able to go back into the hall and watch the videos from ‘Friends and Heroes’– always popular with the children. We continued using this material until Christmas time, keeping the children in one large group.

In January 2018, we began to use teaching material from ‘Hillsong’ a church based in Australia. We watch a short video, have a quiz and break into groups, differentiated by age. So far, these lessons have also been well received and one teacher thinks they are “the best ever”. Another teacher feels that the children are now more engaged with what we are doing”. A third teacher told me that her class enjoys the video, the quiz and the spiritual discussion around the questions that we ask. Please pray for continued spiritual growth for our children. 

There are now 11 people who teach regularly and 2 available for supply. Lisa Hughes and Vicky Osborn have joined our team and we are grateful for their enthusiasm and willingness to serve. There are 2 more parents who are prayerfully considering joining us. We are also blessed with the help of two young people, Emily Gillett and Huw Meredith. 

There are 103 children on our register and an average number of 61 children come to the Jam Service. We are very pleased that about half of these children and their parents attend on a regular weekly basis. Please pray that even more of them will be able to come every week. Events in which the children and their leaders have taken part:

· Each week we collect money for Paulina in Tanzania and send it through Compassion. We always exceed our monthly target of £25 thanks to the generosity of our parents and children. 

· Many of our leaders and children took part in the Holiday Club in August which once again was richly blessed by the Lord.

· We contributed to another successful Christmas Shoebox Appeal.

· We enjoyed another Christmas film afternoon on 9th December, organised by Hannah McLoughlin.

We thank God for our journey so far and ask that He will continue to show us his way.                                                                                   
Kacey Jones

Choir

The choir has had another busy and very successful year singing a number of services with the choir of St. Barnabas’ church. The two choirs have worked together now for nearly fourteen years, sing weddings and Festival services in each church. Our monthly Choral Evensong on the 3rd Sunday each month is now well established and the congregation for this service is growing. In Holy Week, Tuesday 8pm, the singing of ‘The Crucifixion’ by John Stainer remains a highlight of Passiontide.

In the autumn of 2017 both church choirs were invited to sing Choral Evensong at St. Giles, Wrexham Parish Church, North Wales. This was a wonderful occasion singing to a full church and to a highly appreciative congregation. So well received was the service and choir, that we have an open invitation to return at any time by popular request and will be doing so this year 2018. At Wrexham the choir were placed in the newest part of the church to sing, the Chancel, built in 1540!

We also now have a well-established relationship with the choir of St. Ambrose, Leyland where we sing Choral Evensongs both at Leyland and here at Mossley Hill. 

The special festival services are well received in which some of our great choral music of the past 500 years is sung. 

The choir here is also part of the Liverpool Festival Choir which sings several times a year for various charities. Over the past 12 months we have sung in St. John’s, Ellel, nr Lancaster; St.Lukes, Farnworth, Warrington; twice, once for their heritage week in September {500 raised}and again at Christmas in aid of Alder Hey Hospital {£597 raised}. On both occasions the church was packed. 

We also sang in December for the Marie Curie Service at the Metropolitan Cathedral, with Colin Porter playing the cathedral organ, leading a congregation of nearly 1,000. At this service the choir gave the premier performance of a new carol ‘In the Bleak Midwinter’, by Stephen Burtonwood, who was in the congregation to hear it. 

The choir sing a number of Stephen’s choral pieces both carols and other anthems including an anthem dedicated to the Mossley Hill Choir called ‘Arise Shine’.

We have also welcomed into our ranks some new members who are now finding their feet, but we still need more singers to join us.

We are also indebted to Mr. Terry Crolley for his assistance in conducting the Festival Choir.

It’s not all singing. The church choir enjoy social occasions, meals out and a summer and Christmas / New Year social evenings, usually at a choir member’s home. To these members we extend our thanks.

You can also hear a number of recordings on YouTube of our famous ‘Father’ Willis organ played by Colin Porter who is now the longest serving organist of Mossley Hill Church, nearly 33 years. My thanks to Christian Shaw, recording engineer.                                                                                                              

Colin Porter - Organist

Christian Aid 

In 2017 Christian Aid celebrated 60 years of Christian Aid Week and focused on the 65 million people worldwide who are refugees.

During Christian Aid Week, 14th to 20th May, over 30 members and families from St M & St J distributed and collected envelopes in the roads in the area that is allocated to our church. 

The street collection, and other donations, amounted to £2030 and was the largest amount ever collected for Christian Aid by our church. This was counted by a small team of church members on two evenings after Christian Aid week.

St M & St J has been thanked by the area co-ordinator, Margaret Gibson, for our effort in contributing to the total raised by the Mossley Hill group of churches.

Thanks are expressed to all who have supported Christian Aid by collecting, counting and praying.

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         Jill Pope
Christian Contact Club
Another year has flown by! We keep going even though we are small in number but big in friendship. 

In January we had a very interesting evening with Jane Kennedy showing us her talented artwork and talking about various projects she has worked on; Alan and Lesley came to support her. 

Another highlight was the talk by Patricia Croker on her visit to South Africa with photos of all the animals living in their natural environments. We once again welcomed Bridget Taylor with her extracts from the Bible illustrated with a lovely flower arrangement.

In April we invited our new Team Vicar, Nicola Milford, to tell us about her way to the ministry which was most interesting and in May Geoff Johnston gave us an enlightening talk entitled ‘My life in crime’. 

Our summer outing to Grosvenor Garden Centre and then on to Chirk Castle was very interesting and the day was enjoyed by all. We did have an incident on the way back when one of the tyres blew up and we had to pull into a layby. Our driver Alec was very good and put on a video while we waited for a new tyre to come from St Helens. Fortunately we didn’t have to get off the coach whilst the tyre was replaced. Everyone was in good spirits despite getting home 2 hours late. Mobiles were very useful on this occasion. This is the first time we have had a burst tyre; normally we get lost or the coach doesn’t turn up. 

In September Kacey Jones opened our Quiet time in Church with prayers and readings and we had a very interesting talk with slides from Robin Wentworth about a trip to Vietnam and our Christmas lunch was at Liverpool Cricket Club with a visit from Father Christmas and his ‘helper’. 
We are looking forward to hear Patricia Croker’s ‘Impressions of India’ and Maggie’s talk entitled ‘To London and beyond’. 

We are grateful to our members for their unceasing help at Church activities and we are pleased to buy the Communion wine and give to local charities. 

We are always pleased to welcome new members. We meet on the second Monday in the month at 7.15pm in the Garden Room. 

Deirdre Brooke -secretary
Discoverers 

The leaders decided in 2017 to continue to hold sessions for the children on a monthly basis. The average number of children attending varied between 8 and 12 per session. The children were enthusiastic, well behaved and enjoyed taking part in games and crafts, usually listening to a story or short talk at the end of the evening.

We are aware that numbers will decrease in 2018 as some of the children are in year six in Junior School. This may be the time to have a rethink of the future of Discoverers; possibly a change is needed. We live in a different world, times are changing as the needs of children and their families adapt.
At each session the children give 50p subs from which they gave the following amounts in 2017:-

Lent project for Dr Ruth Hulser 
£10.00

Church expenses                          
£10.00

Children’s Society                        
£15.00

Shoe Box items                             £5.00

We would like to thank Emily Gillett for giving up her time to help.

Margaret Hughes, Ann Swift, and Carla Lewtas
Flower Arrangers
A small group of amateur flower arrangers arrange flowers in church on the altar and in the Memorial Chapel every week apart from the 6 weeks in Lent. 

We are funded by the generous donations of church members who very often wish to provide flowers in memory of a loved one or in celebration of a birthday or anniversary. If this is something you would like to do please put your name on the calendar at the back of church. 
On three occasions in the year we all meet together to decorate the church for Easter, Harvest Festival and Christmas and invite any members of the church to join in and help us. We do hope after Easter some people will come forward to share in the work we do. We will be able to offer training and an experienced flower arranger to work with at the beginning. 
Some of us belong to the Church of England Flower Arrangers Association which offers outings, lunches, flower festivals a chance to arrange flowers in the cathedral and an opportunity to meet other church flower arrangers. Thank you to all who support us. 
Carol Boston and Hazel Jones. 

Marriage Preparation-Space to Think
All couples who have registered to get married within the Team Ministry are invited to an informal and fun 4 hour course with the aim of supporting them to take time out of wedding preparations to look at ways of strengthening and enriching their marriage relationship. 2017 has been another successful year during which two courses were run with 8 couples in total attending.  The courses were both on a Saturday, in the All Hallows Parish Centre, one in March and one in May.   In each of the courses we covered the topics: Communication, Conflict, Commitment and Celebration through the use of a resource booklet, PowerPoint presentations, illustrative clips from TV programmes and material produced by Rob Parsons’ Care for the Family Organisation. During the year the course material is reviewed, updated and refreshed. New research and perspectives are incorporated into the day, as well as older perspectives that stand the test of time: it is acknowledged that “the course of true love never did run smooth” (A Midsummer Night’s Dream, W Shakespeare).

Couples that attend Space to think sessions have plenty of time to discuss issues together which they find invaluable as they prepare for their wedding day. Everything is kept informal and friendly and there is a delicious lunch served by the team when couples can chat together and swap notes. Feedback has been very positive: one person commented that “I have most importantly realised that no marriage is perfect, but it is how you support each other and deal with your problems that make a great marriage”. One couple said that they had found the course “useful and relaxed”. Another felt they had learned “how to deal with and overcome challenges you may face in married life”. Another couple said “lunch was amazing”.
The Space to Think Team consists of Brenda and Peter Cline (All Hallows), Guy and Julia Thomas (Mossley Hill), and Tim and Lis Hughes (St Anne’s, Aigburth). There is also input from Team Vicar Rev Nicola Milford on the specifically Christian perspective of marriage. Nicola is able to provide answers to any couple’s individual concerns or questions about their special day. 

It is always enjoyable to prepare for the new sessions to come in 2018. We will be hosting the Space to Think course back again at St Mathews and St James this year since completion of the building work and lovely new facilities in church. The Lord blesses our marriages with His love every day and in so many ways.

Julia and Guy Thomas- On behalf of the Space to Think Team

Midweek Lunch Club

Midweek Lunch Club continues to meet at approximately 12noon after Midweek Communion, which commences at 11.00a.m. during the year on the first and third Wednesdays, except for Lent and Advent when we meet every week.  Also there are no Midweek Communions or Lunches during August, due to holidays, etc. This service is provided for anyone, there is no age limit, and there is a small charge of £3.  Do come along and enjoy fellowship and a chat, we are a friendly bunch!
We are still in touch with Bernard Sheridan, who is now 103 years young!  Although Elsie Murray had moved into a Nursing Home in Huyton, we were still in touch with her, but sadly she passed away in December. We will miss her cheery smile and tales of long ago.

On 13th December we hosted a Christmas Dinner for 18 people from the Parish.  This gives me an opportunity to thank my extra helpers who work hard making this a success. Also I would like to thank my wonderful helpers, Sandra, Margaret, Paddy, Pat and Judi for all their help over 2017.

Hazel Jones
Mission and Overseas Committee 

The committee of eight members met five times during the year. 2017 saw all three link mission partners visiting the church- it was a busy time.

Mark and Shirley Sinclair, working for OMF, came in February. They gave a presentation of life in Cambodia and the work with which they are involved. Mark- an IT specialist- lecturing at the university, and Shirley, using her skills in counselling, working mainly with the women. They have now returned to Cambodia- for a 4th term- after a year’s break, and to resume their ministries.

Dr Ruth Hulser, working for CMS, came in June. It was a very packed and challenging weekend. She spoke at all three Sunday services; she illustrated her talks with views of St Philip’s clinic in Tabora, Tanzania. Not only is she a doctor, but takes an active part in the community; the growing of crops; introducing farm animals; and now overseeing the creation of ponds so villagers can conserve water much needed in the dry season. Ruth fosters two children but is also compassionate to those around her. She is an inspiring and amazing person. Ruth appreciates the support she receives from the church people at Mossley Hill- not only for the generous donations but also the prayers.

Matthew and Rachel Harley spoke at the Harvest services in October just before returning to Jos, Nigeria, where Matthew works for Wycliffe Bible Translators. Matthew lectures to the students, enabling them to minister in their own language to their own communities. Matthew and Rachel have now adopted their two children in Nigeria but this is not recognised in the UK. To address this they will need to return to the UK at some point in the future.

Isaac’s house-this is a small charity based in Merseyside for which Graeme Tolmaer is an active member. He has made frequent visits to Uganda, and helped set up an orphanage there. Education requires funding so small donations have been given to make this possible. In return, letters of appreciation have been received, especially from a young student called Harriet.

Children’s Society- Yvonne Watson- see separate report.

All money raised and donated this year can be found in the finance report. It should be noted that the PCC are not in a position to donate to charities this year because of insufficient income.
Margaret Hughes.     
Network 55 
The Network Group has consolidated this year - we have an active planning group , and have maintained our pattern of meeting on the First Tuesday each month with a mixed programme of visits , chat times, lunches - places of interest . 

We have welcomed our access to the new facilities at the Church. Our membership hovers at around 30. As the initiator of this group some years ago it gives me great pleasure to see how members support each other, and to observe the special benefit which our single members, including me now, derive from the friendship which is engendered within this lively, though elderly, group. 
It underlies for me the importance of caring for those members of the community who served the local church so well in their younger years and now have this network of support. 

I'm particularly grateful for the work of Pat Baker, our very efficient Secretary. 

Canon Neville Black MBE 
NETWORK 55 Leader. 
Operation Christmas Child 2017
One hundred and thirty six boxes were brought to the morning parade service on Sunday 3rd December by members of the church and the Scout and Guide sections. The colourful boxes were laid across the front of the dais and were blessed during the service. 
Booker Avenue School kindly loaned their mini-bus to deliver the boxes to the local warehouse for checking. Some members of our church helped in the warehouse with the checking of boxes and two members were part of the van crew collecting from schools, churches and other organisations on Merseyside.

Thanks to Booker Avenue School and all who contributed boxes to Operation Christmas Child.

Jill Pope

Pastoral Care

In the course of the year the group met six times under the continued leadership of the Rector. Our aim as always is to try to keep a watchful eye on and maintain contact with the more vulnerable members of our church family especially those who are no longer able to attend services.                                                                                                                                                        It is not always easy to do this as changing circumstances such as illness or increasing frailty mean that people move and it sometimes takes time to catch up with them. We do our best to keep up to date with our more vulnerable members and we appreciate the problems that a change of circumstance can bring.                                                                                                   The Service for the Bereaved was held in early November. Like last year, it was for the bereaved of our church only and was well attended with most people staying for refreshments.                                                                                                                                                  As always we are grateful for the continued help of the congregation in bringing to our notice things that ought to be followed up so that we can continue to strive to do this.

Patricia Croker

Safeguarding 

Liverpool Diocese continues to use the services of the CCPAS (Churches’ Child Protection Advisory Service) for processing and advising on all matters relating to Child Protection and Vulnerable Adults.  DBS- Disclosure and Barring Service applications (formerly CRBs - Criminal Record Bureau are now applied for on-line to which I have input as Lead Recruiter.
During 2017 the following developments have occurred:
TRAINING: On-Line training is available via our Diocesan website, as are occasional training sessions held in various parts of the diocese. These are advertised on the Diocesan Bulletin
AUDIT: Again, this year, I have completed the Archdeacon’s Parish review of Safeguarding. A four page questionnaire with attachments.
BEFRIENDING /LINKING LIVES: Approval having been given by the PCC for our participation in this scheme, which addresses visiting the lonely, has commenced.

Nine church volunteers have had DBS checks, and subsequently been approved by the PCC.   A training session was held at St Barnabas in March, presented by the Co-coordinator of Linking Lives.  Hannah McLoughlin has been appointed as church Co-coordinator.  

CHILD FRIENDLY CHURCH AWARD
During the year renewal application was made.  The Diocesan representative,  Caroline Collins met with JAM leaders;  myself, showing all necessary Safeguarding  procedures being in place;  and visited a 10.0am Service and to examine the premises for suitability and see all relevant notices being in place and displayed.  She has communicated that we have been successful, and a date will be arranged for presentation of the certificate in 2018.  (This will be our 4th Award since 2007)

HOUSE OF BISHOPS - SAFEGUARDING POLICY STATEMENT 2017
Our Diocese has appointed Catriona Richardson as Safeguarding Officer, and she requests / instructs that this Policy Statement be adopted by The PCC.  I will be progressing this via the PCC Secretary.     

Charlie Jones

Sewing Group

We give thanks for another productive year, in which we have continued the preservation of the tapestry covers of the many hassocks from the pews, part of our Church heritage, turning them into panels by embroidering matching corners. Those covers created ‘in memoriam’ have been prepared, ready to be sewn onto two large curtains for display in the Church, while the others have been turned into cushions for sale. To date, seventy nine of these cushions have been sold for £20 each, raising £1,580 for the Church room funds, and we hope to continue selling the remainder in 2018.

We have kept up our production of baby blankets for Alder hey Children’s Hospital. People have also knitted items sold at the Church Fair in November, which proved popular.

We much appreciate being able to work in the newly refurbished Church rooms, particularly under the improved lighting, and we are very grateful to Brian Ellison for setting out the tables and chairs for us each week. We continue to enjoy a thought provoking reading by one of our members during refreshments. A weekly contribution of £1.00 by each member brings our balance to a total of £245.00, some of which will be spent on fabric for the memorial tapestry curtains.

We meet on Tuesday afternoons from 1.45 pm to 3.45 pm during term-time. Anyone who would like to join us in our work, or bringing their own sewing, crocheting or knitting with them, will be most welcome.            

Tricia Harley

Women’s Fellowship
Numbers joining the women’s fellowship have increased during the year. This is great as these ladies bring new outlooks and discussions which add to the monthly meetings.

Looking back over the year, we have had such a varied programme with excellent speakers: In the steps of Livingstone by Patricia Croker; My travels overseas by Mollie Parkinson; My role at the General Synod by Maggie Swinson; My life of crime by Geoff Johnston; and an illustrated talk: Bird song by Judi Creese. We enjoyed flower arranging by Carol Boston; afternoon tea at Dobbies; and an outing to the Grosvenor garden centre and Chirk Castle.
Rev Alan Kennedy took a communion service for us, and in December, the fellowship plus other members of the church enjoyed a Christmas lunch at church.

Sadly Elsie Murray died in December and later, her funeral was held in church.

With a collection given each month, we are able to buy a small gift for our speakers and have given £54 towards the church expenses this year
Margaret Hughes and Joan Boyle
